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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES

Wednesday, May 9, 2018
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

In attendance: Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair), Aaron Bowman; Commissioners Garrett Barket, Robert Birtalan, Lindsey Brock, Matt Brockelman, Jed Davis, Steven Davis, Jill Haskell, Raymond Pringle, Jr., Steve Swann, Michelle Tappouni (Ex-Officio), Marshall Adkison (Ex-Officio)
Excused: Rep. Jason Fischer
Also: Paige Johnston – General Counsel’s Office; Dr. Quinton White and Dr. Gerard Pinto - Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber - Waterways Coordinator/Dock Master; Mia Richardson - Legislative  Services Division; Jeff Clements - Council Research Division. 
(See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees).
The meeting was convened by Chairwoman Boyer at 9:33 and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. She noted the addition of time allocations for each item on the agenda that are not hard and fast limits but are intended for guidance to ensure that all items are covered in the allotted time. Dr. Quinton White introduced Jennifer John, a Jacksonville University graduate student working on a joint Master of Public Policy and Master of Marine Science degree who is working on developing a low-impact development ordinance.
Minutes
The minutes of the commission’s April 11, 2018 meeting were approved unanimously as distributed. 

St. Johns River Status Report/Manatee Report
Dr. Gerard Pinto of Jacksonville University reported 2 manatee deaths since the last commission meeting – 1 of undetermined cause near Goodby’s Creek and 1 of undetermined cause in the main channel of the river near the mouth of the Trout River.  Dr. Quinton White reported that the river temperature is warming and the salinity is fluctuating but gradually increasing in the absence of recent rainfall, although the river is considerably fresh beyond the Fuller Warren Bridge. He noted that NOAA’s Port of Jacksonville water and weather data monitoring stations may be discontinued in June as a result of a lack of continued federal funding, but some aspects of the data may be picked up by the U.S. Geological Survey as part of the monitoring related to the harbor dredging project.  Jacksonville University has recently procured new sampling equipment that will measure dissolved oxygen, PH, and chlorophyll A (an indicator of algae level and therefore of nutrient level) in addition to the current temperature and salinity. Dr. White noted the continuing presence of considerable debris in the river as an after-effect from Hurricane Irma and urged boaters to use caution on the water. Ms. Boyer noted that the NOAA data would no longer be available as a water-related amenity for boaters and others with an interest in the river and that if the monitoring stops, the need for the lease of monitoring site on the Southbank Riverwalk at Friendship Fountain will end. Commissioner Swann said that the NOAA data is very useful for tracking conditions in the river, particularly changes caused by major events like hurricanes, and Dr. White lamented the loss of a very valuable data source. Chairwoman Boyer wondered if funding might be obtained through FEMA as part of the City’s resiliency efforts to keep the system operating. Dr. White said the 19-station monitoring system was originally installed with Department of Homeland Security funding. Ms. Boyer will raise the issue with the City’s Emergency Preparedness Division.
Legislative Items
2018-254 – Small scale land use amendment on Parental Home Road from NC to RPI: Ed Lukacovic of the Planning and Development Department explained that the property is proposed to be rezoned to PUD and discussed the Pottsburg Creek drainage basin and the wetlands associated with the site. There is very little wetland impact on the subject property, although there are considerable wetlands immediately adjacent to the east. In response to a question from Chairwoman Boyer, Charles Mann, representing the property owner, said that the property owner also owns the wetlands adjacent to the east and may be amenable to amending the land use amendment to apply a Conservation use to that property or perhaps leaving the land use as RPI and applying a conservation easement. He will consult with his client and have a response by the time the bill goes to City Council.
Public comment: John Nooney said that he is a resident on Pottsburg Creek and flooding is becoming a problem in the area. He agreed with placing a conservation restriction of some type on the wetlands to prevent further wetlands filling, which seems to be happening throughout the City despite regulations supposed to prevent loss of wetlands. He urged preservation of wetlands and wildlife habitat.

The commission voted 12-0 to recommend approval of 2018-254.
Maritime Management Plan
Margo Moehring reviewed changes to the plan since its last presentation to the Waterways Commission. The formatting of recommendations has been changed somewhat, and a recommendation was added to call for a closer look at private development proposals as they undergo City planning review to identify opportunities for conservation or public access early in the planning process and explore possibilities for public-private partnerships. The plan was posted for public review and comment for 2 weeks and staff reviewed all comments received and made some changes for clarification purposes, primarily with regard to Jaxport and to the waterways district descriptions. The plan was presented to the Florida Inland Navigational District commissioners in April and they were very interested in the plan and felt that other counties should be doing the same thing. A FIND commissioner suggested that the plan be presented to the North Florida Transportation Planning Organization for their review and potential adoption as part of the regional transportation plan, which she has done.

The City and its agencies have all reviewed the plan. The Baldwin Town Council has passed a resolution in support of the plan and a letter of support has been received from the Mayor of Neptune Beach. Jacksonville Beach and Atlantic Beach have been approached about adopting expressions of support for the plan.
In response to a question from Chairwoman Boyer, Ms. Moehring explained the private opportunities site list, which were properties via the GIS system as having the right attributes relating to location and opportunities for waterway access.  She urged the City to keep an eye on the development of these properties and to contact private owners about their potential interest in partnerships to enhance public access to waterways.  This would be especially important in the case of properties zoned PUD, in which case negotiations over conditions can take place which might be beneficial to the public. Folks Huxford of the Planning and Development Department was asked to coordinate with the Real Estate Division to look at the private opportunities site list to see if there are properties the City might be interested in acquiring for public access purposes and if there is some way to include a review in the development process to flag eligible properties for consideration of potential public access to waterways. Mr. Huxford said that he will explore ways to mark these properties on the GIS system and flag them for extra review in the development process.
Public comment: John Nooney thanked the commission for the opportunity to comment. The document has been a long time in coming and is much needed. He believes the subject of artificial reefs in the river should be covered in the management plan. 
The commission voted 12-0 to adopt a resolution in support of the Maritime Management Plan.

Chairwoman Boyer said that she would be informing the City Council about the maritime management plan and perhaps getting the Council to adopt a resolution of support.
Artificial Reefs
Commissioner Brockelman said that the low salinity in the river has reduced the plant life on the two existing reefs and therefore the fish population and the use by fishermen, so it doesn’t seem reasonable to plan for a third reef until JU’s ongoing study of the reefs is completed next January. Chairwoman Boyer asked that this item be placed on the September Waterways Commission agenda for an update on the third reef.
A proposal has been made by the Coastal Conservation Association and the City’s Environmental Quality Division to add an additional reef at the Floyd’s Folly site offshore of northern St. Johns County. It is scheduled to be completed in July, and will be much larger than the previous reefs at the site.
In response to a question from Chairwoman Boyer, Dr. White said that the current reduction of flora and fauna around the two inshore reefs is a temporary effect resulting from the massive influx of fresh water from Hurricane Irma. He believes the situation will return to a more “normal” level as the salinity returns, but cautioned that the river is a very complex and dynamic system and subject to big changes depending on weather conditions.  The presence of filter feeders (mussels, barnacles, oysters) has a positive impact on water quality. In response to a question from Commissioner Pringle, Mr. Brockelman said that from his perspective the utilization of the current reefs is fairly small and he would advocate for better promotion of those reefs than for the installation of a third inshore reef. Chairwoman Boyer, who lives near the site, says that she frequently sees boaters at the reef site, so knows that it is being used. Dr. White said that JU has purchased a camera and is searching for a site to mount it to record fishing activity on the reefs.

With regard to adding a near-shore reef, Commissioner Brockelman said that John Flowe of EQD is searching for potential near-shore locations and coordination is happening with the Shrimpers Association regarding their concerns.  Commissioner Adkison advocated for more reefs to provide more fishing locations. Commissioner Haskell agreed that boaters are anxious to have locations to visit and urged creation of more reefs. Commissioner Tappouni said that the Environmental Protection Board will fund the third inshore reef for water quality purposes regardless of fishing activity, if the data warrants.  Commissioner Brockelman said that he still believes more data is needed on the utilization of the existing reefs before another reef is warranted.
River Taxi
Commissioner Jed Davis said that he has ridden the taxi and spoken to the operators about their most utilized services, which include the Duval County Schools tours for school children (federal STEAM grant-funded) and after-hours dinner cruises and river history tours.  He found the Southbank docking facilities to be in good shape but the Northbank facilities being in very poor condition. Convenient parking for water taxi riders is a large problem, as is recreational boaters illegally docking in the water taxi loading zone. The illegal docking issue will be the subject of the subcommittee’s next meeting, which will be attended by the JSO Marine Unit. There is a natural competition for very limited docking space on pleasant days when may people want to be on the river and during special events. 
Commissioner Pringle said that the river taxi is a very important part of downtown water accessibility, but the taxi is not very ADA accessible. The ramps from the Riverwalk down to the floating docks and from the docks onto the vessel itself are not at all accessible for persons in wheelchairs. The river taxi vessels also lack wheelchair tie-downs. Safety on the water is paramount and needs to be addressed by the water taxi operator, the City and the Downtown Investment Authority to ensure safe access for all citizens.
Chairwoman Boyer said that the design and width of the current docks makes ADA-accessible ramps very difficult because of the short distances causing steep slopes. New docks with a different design that allow perpendicular boat docking rather than parallel would offer opportunities for longer ramps and better accessibility. A second possibility would be to have some mechanism to raise the floating dock up to the level of the water taxi entrance. A third option would be to have a hydraulic lift mechanism on the dock that could lift a wheelchair to the appropriate height to board a boat. Commissioner Swann asked who’s responsible for ADA accessibility - the City or the taxi operator? Chairwoman Boyer said her understanding is that ADA accessibility is not required by the Coast Guard for the river taxi. If City wants that, it would have to provide some different docking scenario. Jed Davis said that the current contract puts the burden on City for the condition of the docks and on the operator for the boats.

Commissioner Adkison recommended making one ADA compliant ramp for access – get Bellingham Marine to design and build a ramp on the dock to river taxi deck level, with a guard rail around it and river taxi signage. Council Member Ferraro said the Northbank docks are in terrible condition and are so small that there’s nowhwere to put ADA ramps. New docks need to be designed with long loading ramps for everyone – ADA or otherwise. 
Commissioner Haskell said the conflict between the water taxi and recreational boaters is because there’s so little usable docking space left downtown.  Could water taxi give up some of its restricted zone to allow more private boaters to dock? Heather Surface of the St. Johns River Taxi said their 3 boats are all approximately 50 feet long (49-55 feet). The length of the reserved water taxi dock was shortened when the City’s emergency fire boat zone was expanded. Dockmaster Jim Suber said the restricted red zone is 100 feet both for emergency boat docking and to keep all boats away from the front of The Landing for security purposes. Chairwoman Boyer suggested removing some of the use-restricted dock and move it elsewhere for recreational use, leaving an empty space for security purposes. Jed Davis said the priority should be getting all the docks fixed. He will look into possibility of relocating security docks elsewhere. 

Capt. Suber said the length of the river taxi restricted docking space has grown and shrunk as companies and boats changed.  Ms. Boyer asked Jed Davis to look at appropriate length for river taxi space, but only for 1 boat at a time (2nd boat can wait for 1st to leave). 

Commissioner Brock asked if The Landing operator was suing the City over the condition of the docks as reported in the media. The Waterways Commission needs to coordinate with the Office of General Counsel on these issues.

Commissioner Adkison asked if there could be a sharing of the red and yellow zones outside of emergencies.  The water taxi won’t be docking during an emergency. Ms. Surface said her company would be happy to share the two zones. They sometimes use a small part of the red zone to try to more safely board a wheelchair with an 8 foot ramp.  Commissioner Pringle wondered if the City’s ADA trust fund could be a source of funding for ADA boarding ramps. Commissioner Birtalan reported that he had just came back from Europe where river cruise ships had ramps mounted on the sides of the boats that swung on a davit and reached all sorts of docks; all passengers boarded via that ramp.  Commissioner Swann said that whatever the City does should be adaptable to all kinds of boats and docks.
Commissioner Haskell said that one immediate priority should be for the City to fix the signage on the docks. Capt. Suber said that the City is awaiting supplies (aluminum sign stock) to replace lots of signs damaged by hurricanes.
Heather Surface said that the river taxi is seeing positive ridership for historic and sunset cruises and school cruises. The tours are very successful and very important as a supplement to casual day riders. Ms. Boyer said that the water taxi has become more of a tour boat than a regular transportation mechanism. She’s talked to JTA about whether they could buy a boat small enough to go under the low clearance FEC bridge when the main span is down to provide reliable transportation south of the Acosta Bridge.
“Big P” Funding
Brian Burket of the Department of Parks, Recreation and Community Services said that the grants are intended for construction, renovation and maintenance of facilities serving transient boats 26 feet or longer. MetroPark, Northbank Riverwalk, Jim King Ramp currently have facilities for those types of vessels, with 72 hour availability. Metro Park is ruled out as a grant project now due to ownership and redevelopment discussions surrounding the property. The department has identified two potential projects – 1) Jim King boat ramp dock extension and 2) addition of water and electric service and a bathhouse/restroom building for Northbank Riverwalk hookups for large vessels.  Capt. Suber said these ships have a big economic impact (fuel, restaurants, food) if you can service very large yachts; they want to come to Jacksonville, but we can’t accommodate their water and power needs. In response to a question from Commissioner Jed Davis, Mr. Burket said that his next step will be exploring project costs and establishing priorities. Capt. Suber said that Congress has allocated $14 million for Big P grants this year and it will be a very competitive process nationwide. Commissioner Jed Davis said that the City needs to be ready with a good application when the process opens and needs to be ready to supply matching funds. The commission directed Mr. Burket to explore the possibilities and prepare for the application process.
Powerboat Racing in Downtown Jacksonville
Ms. Boyer said that a basic decision needs to be made between two alternatives: 1) there will be no powerboat racing downtown at any time; or 2) the City wants to host powerboat races downtown and wants to try to find ways to make that happen. Capt. Suber said there is a federal administrative rule unique to Jacksonville that does not allow for any powerboat races downtown (Reddie Point to Fuller Warren Bridge) because of the manatee protection zones and there is no provision for granting exceptions. He gave the history of powerboat racing in Jacksonville and described the circumstances of the fatality the occurred during a race a number of years ago.  He said that the marinas at Berkman Plaza and The District could be adversely affected by the wake generated by powerboat racing near those facilities. If the federal rule could be changed to permit racing at all, then state regulations would need to be changed, as well as the City’s Manatee Protection Plan, which would then allow the City to permit a specific event. Chairwoman Boyer said the first step would be to approach the City’s Congressional delegation to initiate a discussion about the possibility of changing the federal rule for the St. Johns River. She asked staff to prepare and circulate to the commissioners a memo outlining the steps needed to make the changes at the federal, state and local level to enable powerboat racing in the St. Johns River.
Commissioner Jed Davis said the current races off Memorial Park generate large wakes and he thinks racing in a narrow, bulkheaded river is a very slim possibility.  Council Member Ferraro said that he will talk to Congressman Rutherford about what can be done at the federal level to start the conversation to change the rule. Commissioner Barkett agreed that the river, when crowded with vessels, becomes a very dangerous situation even at normal speeds, much less with high speed powerboats. The Coast Guard will need to be consulted and they may have objections to racing based on safety. Commissioner Adkison said the P1 races in South Florida have the same problems we have with confined spaces, docks, dolphins, etc. but manage to carry on. He will work with Councilman Ferraro on the federal angle. The P1 race will be in Jacksonville at the end of May and the Visit Jacksonville-branded boat will be available for viewing on a trailer at several events in the weeks leading up to the race.
Float-In Movie Theatre
Commissioner Jed Davis said this concept will be tried in the fall, possibly tied to a Jaguars home game. 
Flood Zone Regulations/Land Use/Buffers
Chairwoman Boyer said the St. Johns River Water Management District (WMD) allows dredge and fill permits based on the impact of the activity on water quality. They permit mitigation in a drainage basin, but not necessarily the specific water body being affected. Buffers are not required but may help in the mitigation calculation. The City has the authority to impose more stringent regulations on flood zone development, buffers and development activity adjacent to wetland areas. She asked what the commissioners might want to consider in this regard. Commissioner Brock said the City can’t add on buffering to the requirements of WMD permits, but can regulate land use. Ms. Boyer stated that the City can regulate based on flooding, resiliency, etc. or habitat preservation but cannot get into the WMD’s sphere.

Council Member Ferraro is interested in dealing with flooding problems. Ms. Boyer will meet with Planning and Development Department staff to see what they’re doing with regard to potential additional regulations and schedule the department to address the Waterways Commission in June. Mike Sands of the Planning Department said that they are considering requiring additional off-site survey data around development to deal with widespread drainage patterns. Commissioner Brock felt the City should regulate for both flooding and habitat preservation. Commissioner Swann said the commission needs to know what the current regulations are for building in floodplains and near waterways and how the National Flood Insurance program impacts those regulations. Jed Davis asked if the City can quantify what neighborhoods have been flooded by new development when they shouldn’t have been and explain why it happened. Ms. Boyer said that’s what the reporting described by Mr. Sands is about, to determine where the adverse impacts came from and where the water is moving from properly permitted developments.
Old Business
Commissioner Barket said that the City’s IT division got some suggestions/comments from the Parks and Recreation Department about its web site and is awaiting input from him or Ms. Boyer to activate the new site. Ms. Boyer responded to IT yesterday with some disagreements with a couple of Parks Department’s suggestions. She asked Mr. Barket to look at Parks and Recreation’s comments and see what he thinks. 
New Business
Steven Davis said that an audience member will be commenting on several upcoming events: 1) a triathalon using the river for the swimming portion; 2) the Up the River Downtown distance swim event in the fall. Ms. Boyer asked for dates and links to post to the web site.
Public Comment
Danielle Irwin representing Coastal Systems International said that seawalls in historic neighborhoods need to be raised for floodproofing purposes and some South Florida jurisdictions are passing ordinances to address seawall heights. Jacksonville does not have any such regulations and could use a seawall master plan (locations, public or private, height, what’s being protected). Many jurisdictions are doing these studies and adopting plans. In response to a question from Commissioner Swan, Ms. Irwin discussed how seawalls affect flooding regulations and land use. Ms. Boyer said that she would invite Ms. Irwin to a future meeting for a more in-depth discussion of seawall issues.
Jim Alabiso discussed Jacksonville’s first river-based triathalon and the Up the River Downtown 10K swim from Jacksonville University to the Riverside Arts Market. He wants to have more human-powered swimming and boating events in the river and plans events that will attract international participants. He thanked the City for passing 2015-213-E that enabled river events. Ms. Boyer recommended that that Mr. Alabiso send information about the events to Visit Jacksonville and to the Jacksonville Sports Council.
John Nooney updated the commission on several issues raised at the last meeting of the Downtown River and Waterfront Activation Subcommittee. He advocated for more public access to the river downtown. He responded to the Maritime Management Plan’s call for public comment. He thanked Council Member Boyer for her efforts on behalf of waterfront activation. Mr. Nooney advocated for EPB funding a third in-shore reef. Make public access easier.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:04 P.M.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
Posted 8.15.18   2:00 P.M.
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